

1310 L Street, NW, 7th Floor | Washington, DC 20005 | 202.331.1010 | cei.org

May 21, 2025

Comments of the Competitive Enterprise Institute

RE: Request for Public Comment Regarding Technology Platform Censorship

Docket No.: FTC-2025-0023

Introduction

The authors of this submission would like to thank the Federal Trade Commission (FTC) for the opportunity to comment on the agency's "Request for Public Comment Regarding Technology Platform Censorship." Founded in 1984, the Competitive Enterprise Institute is a non-profit research and advocacy organization focused on regulatory policy from a free market perspective.

As the Commission considers utilizing its authority to combat what it views as "Technology Platform Censorship," it is walking into a constitutional minefield.² The First Amendment to the U.S. Constitution protects the editorial decisions of technology platforms.³ While the FTC's request for information (RFI) labels tech platforms' content moderation as "Censorship," it is not. Content moderation is speech, and speech is not censorship.⁴

The Commission has the opportunity under a new administration to restore stability, predictability, and legitimacy in its enforcement of the FTC Act. The agency, under the prior administration, implemented less predictable guidance and overburdensome rules in addition to pursuing risky litigation. With new leadership, the FTC could undo these regressive policy choices. Unfortunately, this RFI keeps the FTC on the same perilous course set by the previous agency leadership.

FTC Chair Andrew Ferguson has repeatedly stressed that the Commission has limited resources:

¹ Request for Public Comments Regarding Technology Platform Censorship, Federal Trade Commission, Document ID: FTC-2025-0023-0001, February 19, 2025,

https://www.ftc.gov/system/files/ftc gov/pdf/P251203CensorshipRFI.pdf.

² Ari Cohn, "The FTC Is Overstepping Its Authority – and Threatening Free Speech Online," Foundation for Individual Rights and Expression, February 21, 2025, https://www.thefire.org/news/ftc-overstepping-its-authority-and-threatening-free-speech-online.

³ *Moody v. NetChoice*, 144 S.Ct. 2383 (2024).

⁴ Hurley v. Irish-American Gay, Lesbian and Bisexual Group of Boston, Inc., 515 U.S. 557 (1995).

The Commission has limited resources. Every enforcement action we bring consumes a large chunk of those resources and may do so for many years as the case wends its way through court. We must be choosy about how we commit the taxpayers' resources and ensure that we get the biggest bang for their buck.⁵

While there are disagreements as to whether the purpose of this inquiry is within the agency's authority, we aver that the RFI, and any subsequent litigation, rulemaking, or 6(b) study, would certainly not be the best use of the FTC's time and limited resources.

Further, if the Commission decides to pursue an action that runs afoul of the First Amendment, it will harm the legitimacy of the agency. Scholarship on the history, personnel, culture, evolution, and shortcomings of the FTC is robust. Statements and speeches given by past chairs, commissioners, and bureau heads, are often cited and evaluated decades after their time served on the Commission.⁶

The Competitive Enterprise Institute and TechFreedom recently hosted a full day conference on the constitutional limits of the FTC's inquiry into "censorship." Jonathan Emord, who practices both constitutional and administrative law, said of the FTC's RFI:

In the advent of *Loper Bright*, the overruling of *Chevron*, we now have in this instance not only a First Amendment violation but there's no statutory foundation in the Federal Trade Commission Act, in Section 5, 12, or 45, for the Federal Trade Commission to engage in this kind of an inquiry in the first instance. So, there's really an absence of both statutory authority, so it's *ultra vires*. It is also implicitly carrying on *Chevron* because it's saying that we don't need any specific statutory grant of authority. We just have this inherent ability to progress beyond the statute to reach these things. And then there's the obvious First Amendment problem which arises when they overtly state in their solicitation for comment that their intention is to look at content. So, I mean it seems to be that the hand grenade has the pin pulled. They're just holding it. And so, the inevitable course should be I think to either have them come to that realization on their own that they lack such power, which would be a delightful turn. Or if they bend to

⁵ Dissenting Statement of Commissioner Andrew N. Ferguson in the Matter of Southern Glazer's Wine and Spirits, LLC, FTC Matter No. 211-0155, December 12, 2024, https://www.ftc.gov/system/files/ftc_gov/pdf/ferguson-southernglazers-statement.pdf.

⁶ J. Howard Beales III and Timothy J. Muris, *Achieving Change at the Federal Trade Commission: Success and Failure* (Competitive Enterprise Institute, May 2024), https://cei.org/studies/achieving-change-at-the-federal-trade-commission/.

⁷ "Constitutional Limits of the FTC, FCC and DOJ | Day 1," Competitive Enterprise Institute, YouTube, streamed live on May 15, 2025, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=6e1rpU0mTpE.

political pressure, as would be expected, to produce something that would be immediately challengeable on multiple grounds.⁸

We hope that these comments are helpful to the Commission in moving forward in a way that is consistent with the U.S. Constitution.

The First Amendment

When technology platforms block, deprioritize, hide, disclaim, remove, or demonetize content, they are engaging in constitutionally protected editorial discretion. When technology platforms deny, degrade, demonetize, deprioritize a user's access to their platform based off speech content or affiliations, they are engaging in constitutionally protected editorial discretion. As the Supreme Court said in *Moody v. NetChoice*,

[M]ajor social-media platforms are in the business, when curating their feeds, of combining "multifarious voices" to create a distinctive expressive offering. The individual messages may originate with third parties, but the larger offering is the platform's. It is the product of a wealth of choices about whether—and, if so, how—to convey posts having a certain content or viewpoint. Those choices rest on a set of beliefs about which messages are appropriate and which are not (or which are more appropriate and which less so). And in the aggregate they give the feed a particular expressive quality.⁹

If the FTC proceeds with an action, as contemplated by the RFI, it will interfere with the constitutionally protected editorial choices of technology platforms. "When the government interferes with such editorial choices . . . it alters the content of the compilation." ¹⁰

Content Moderation

Technology platforms engage in content moderation to remove otherwise objectionable content: profanity, nudity, harassment, threats, illicit activity, or distasteful content. Similarly, the Federal Trade Commission has restricted the public's access to materials submitted to this RFI for reasons as vague as "inappropriate," as pointed out by Daphne Keller, director of the Program on Platform Regulation at Stanford's Cyber Policy Center. The example provides important context for the FTC's RFI. "Any open system needs moderation rules and enforcement, or it

⁸ Statement of Jonathan Emord, "Constitutional Limits of the FTC, FCC and DOJ | Day 1," at 1:12:33.

⁹ *Moody*, 144 S.Ct. at 2405.

¹⁰ *Moody*, 144 S.Ct. at 2402.

¹¹ David Inserra, "The FTC's Doublethink Confuses Content Moderation, Censorship, and Expression," Cato at Liberty (blog), Cato Institute, February 24, 2025, https://www.cato.org/blog/ftcs-doublethink-confuses-content-moderation-censorship-expression.

¹² Mike Masnick, "FTC's 'Tech Censorship' Investigation Is Censoring Comments About 'Censorship,'" TechDirt, April 29, 2025, https://www.techdirt.com/2025/04/29/ftcs-tech-censorship-investigation-is-censoring-comments-about-censorship/; https://bsky.app/profile/daphnek.bsky.social/post/3lnl5bw4zec2f.

quickly fills up with inappropriate content, profanity, and personal information," as TechDirt's Mike Masnick put it.¹³

Question 4 of the RFI inquires as to how content moderation affects users and "content creators." Technology platforms incur difficulty when faced with borderline content that may be considered suggestive or inappropriate but does not explicitly violate its content policies. One example involves pole dancing, an activity typically associated with erotic and nude dancing. However, there has been a rise in non-nude, pole dancing classes as an alternative form of fitness and exercise. ¹⁴ In turn, an online community of bloggers and social media personalities have emerged. Fitness studio owners often use social media to reach new customers for their small business, and some use the platforms themselves for monetization. ¹⁵ They even have a trade association. ¹⁶

In 2019, content creators began complaining about purported "shadowbans" of their content and certain hashtags associated with pole dancing accounts, limiting those users' ability to reach new customers, sell products, and monetize engagement.¹⁷ There are many misconceptions surrounding the concept of "shadow banning." Even so, as Justice Gorsuch wrote in his concurrence in *TikTok Inc. v. Garland*, "One man's 'covert content manipulation' is another's 'editorial discretion."

The Supreme Court in *Barnes v. Glen Theatre, Inc.* said that "nude dancing of the kind sought to be performed here is expressive conduct within the other perimeters of the First Amendment, though we view it as only marginally so." However, some content creators perform non-nude pole dancing, but the content may still maintain a suggestive nature. How should technology platforms moderate this type of borderline content? Should they follow *Erie v. Pap's AM* and evaluate the "secondary effects, such as impacts on public health, safety, and welfare"? This example illustrates the nuanced and often subjective nature of content moderation. Couple that

¹³ Masnick, "FTC's 'Tech Censorship' Investigation Is Censoring Comments About 'Censorship."

¹⁴ Isabella Gomez Sarmiento, "Pole Dancing Made It to the Super Bowl. Now It Wants Another Stage: The Olympics," National Public Radio, March 12, 2020, https://www.npr.org/2020/03/12/813961406/pole-dancing-made-it-to-the-super-bowl-now-it-wants-another-stage-the-olympics.

¹⁵ "We buy products because fellow pole dancers wear them or use them. Whole brands in the pole niche depend on [Instagram] to make money. Instructors and performers use it to get bookings. It's not just a recreations thing for us." Carolina, "What's Instagram's Pole Dance Shadowban Means for Social Media," Blogger on Pole, July 23, 2019, https://bloggeronpole.com/2019/07/what-instagram-pole-dance-shadowban-means-for-social-media/; see also Colleen, "How to Market Your Pole Studio," International Pole Convention (blog), April 19, 2019, https://poleconvention.com/business-tips/how-to-market-your-pole-studio/.

¹⁶ "Resources for Pole Dance Professionals and Pole Industry Businesses," International Pole Industry Association, accessed May 20, 2025, https://poleassociation.org/.

¹⁷ Carolina, "What's Instagram's Pole Dance Shadowban Means for Social Media."

¹⁸ Laura Savolainen, "The Shadow Banning Controversy: Perceived Governance and Algorithmic Folklore," *Media, Culture & Society*, Vol. 44, No. 6 (2022), https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/01634437221077174.

¹⁹ *TikTok Inc. v. Garland*, 145 S.Ct. 57, 73 (2025).

²⁰ Barns v. Glen Theatre, Inc., 501 U.S. 560, 565-566 (1991); see also Scott Forsyth, "Dancing on the Perimeters of the First Amendment Dancing on the Perimeters of the Frist Amendment," ACLU of New York, December 19, 2008, https://www.nyclu.org/migrated-page/dancing-perimeters-first-amendment.

²¹ Erie v. Pap's AM, 529 U.S. 277, 291 (2000); see also David L. Hudson, Jr., "Nude Dancing and the Frist Amendment Overview," Foundation for Individual Rights and Expression, April 17, 2017, https://www.thefire.org/news/nude-dancing-and-first-amendment-overview.

complexity with the scale of hundreds of millions of third-party posts a day, and the absurdity and impracticality of the FTC acting as an arbiter becomes obvious.

Any inquiry into the legality of certain content moderation decisions would require the FTC to evaluate the content itself and ask: Is this content suggestive? Is this content inappropriate? Technology platforms are far better equipped than a politically influenced and resource constrained FTC is to make those decisions. And, unlike government actors, private platforms are protected by the First Amendment in doing so.

Consumer Protection

A substantial portion of the questions included in the RFI appear to be oriented towards the Commission's consumer protection authority under Section 5 of the FTC Act prohibiting unfair or deceptive acts or practices (UDAP).²² However, former FTC leadership and staff have voiced doubts as to whether the FTC can muster up a viable claim or remedy for a UDAP claim as contemplated by the RFI. "But it's not clear how the conduct described (in rather broad terms) in the RFI suggests a UDAP action that would hold water. Perhaps there is a case out there, but nothing comes to mind. And compelled speech might not be a constitutionally viable remedy in any case," according to Daniel J. Gilman, former attorney advisor in the FTC's Office of Policy Planning.²³

As to deception, the FTC has previously declined to act against a media company due to potential conflicts with the First Amendment. In 2004, two progressive advocacy groups petitioned the FTC to act against Fox News for its "Fair and Balanced" slogan, asserting that it constituted deceptive advertising.²⁴ On the very same day, FTC Chair Timothy J. Muris released a statement rejecting the request:

I am not aware of any instance in which the Federal Trade Commission has investigated the slogan of a news organization. There is no way to evaluate this petition without evaluating the content of the news at issue. That is a task the First Amendment leaves to the American people, not a government agency.²⁵

²² Josh Wright, "What Kind of Animal Is the FTC's Platform Censorship RFI? Competition, Consumer Protection, or Both?," Competition on the Merits, Substack, March 17, 2025, https://competitiononthemerits.substack.com/p/what-kind-of-animal-is-the-ftcs-platform.

²³ Daniel J. Gilman, "Antitrust at the Agencies: Private Anticompetitive Censorship Edition," Truth on the Market (blog), February 21, 2025, https://truthonthemarket.com/2025/02/21/antitrust-at-the-agencies-private-anticompetitive-censorship-edition/.

²⁴ "FTC Urged to Act on Fox News Motto," NBC News, July 19, 2024, https://www.nbcnews.com/id/wbna5463301.
²⁵ "Statement of Federal Trade Commission Chairman Timothy J. Muris on the Complaint Filed Today by MoveOn.org," Federal Trade Commission, press release, July 19, 2004, https://www.ftc.gov/news-events/news/press-releases/2004/07/statement-federal-trade-commission-chairman-timothy-j-muris-complaint-filed-today-moveonorg.

Former FTC Chair Josh Wright co-authored an article in 2021 exploring possible UDAP theories against social media companies for representations made in their rules and terms of service regarding content moderation.²⁶

The weight of the statutory authority and previous agency guidance statements mean that the FTC cannot use its Section 5 deception authority, in matters of speech on social media platforms—like with Twitter's content flag—consistent with constitutional law. Chairman Muris's laconic statement is an example for the agency to follow on First Amendment issues. First Amendment considerations, coupled with the materiality requirement for deception, place long odds on a successful Section 5 action against social media platforms.²⁷

As to fairness, the Commission would face an uphill battle in showing that there is substantial injury and that the injury is not reasonably avoidable by consumers. Consumers have numerous platforms from which to choose from. Further, countervailing benefits would far outweigh the purported harm. As former Chair Wright notes,

The inescapable conclusion is that most consumers value some content moderation as a good. Consumer preferences already demonstrated that the benefits of the platform's content moderation choices provide countervailing benefits that outweigh any harm imposed upon them by the same choices.²⁸

For example, when free speech platform Gettr launched in 2021, the platform quickly realized the need to moderate content beyond what was spam and illegal.²⁹

Advertising

First Amendment protections don't disappear because a company is engaged in making a profit.³⁰ A substantial portion of the technology platforms identified in the RFI are multisided platforms. To be successful, companies "open up platforms to a wide range of contributors, while curating their platforms to minimize unpleasant surprises."³¹ Many of these platforms rely on advertising as their primary source of revenue. The environment in which these platforms operate is dynamic, often shaped by economic incentives, technological capabilities, user expectations, and

²⁶ Joshua D. Wright and Alexander Krzepicki, "What Is an Independent Agency to Do? The Trump Administration's Executive Order on Preventing Online Censorship and the Federal Trade Commission," *Administrative Law Review Accord*, Vol. 6, No. 1 (2020), https://www.law.gmu.edu/pubs/papers/2103.

²⁷ Wright and Krzepicki, "What Is an Independent Agency to Do?" p. 40.

²⁸ Wright and Krzepicki, "What Is an Independent Agency to Do?" p. 42.

²⁹ Jessica Melugin, "Conservative Social Media Platforms Can't Succeed Without Content Moderation," *Orange County Register*, July 22, 2021, https://www.ocregister.com/2021/07/22/conservative-social-media-platforms-cant-succeed-without-content-moderation/; Sarah Naseer and Galen Stocking, "Key Facts about Gettr," Pew Research Center, February 1, 2023, https://www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/2023/02/01/key-facts-about-gettr/.

³⁰ See *Moody v. NetChoice*, 144 S.Ct. 2383 (2024); *Miami Herald Publishing Co. v. Tornillo*, 418 U.S. 241 (1974).

³¹ Nizar Abdelkafi et al., "Multi-Sided Platforms," *Electronic Markets*, Vol. 29 (December 2019), p. 554, https://link.springer.com/content/pdf/10.1007/s12525-019-00385-4.pdf.

brand reputation. To both maintain a healthy number of users and maintain advertising revenue, platforms must perform a balancing act when moderating content. Ben Sperry, senior scholar in innovation policy with the International Center for Law & Economics, explains in his 2024 *Gonzaga Law Review* article:

They are profit-seeking, to be sure, but the way they generate profits is by acting as intermediaries between users and advertisers. If they fail to serve their users well, those users will abandon the platform. Without users, advertisers would have no interest in buying ads. And without advertisers, there is no profit to be made. Social media companies thus need to maximize the value of their platform by setting rules that keep users sufficiently engaged, thus attracting advertisers who will pay to reach them.³²

Platforms must also be mindful of the wants and needs of advertisers, who are often concerned with brand reputation or brand safety.

Collusion by Compliance

If the FTC uses its consumer protection authority against technology platforms' content moderation policies and terms of service, it could inadvertently foster the precise types of collusive behavior that it seeks to better understand in Question 6 of the RFI. Regulatory requirements, whether by rules, orders, or consent decrees, will induce market participants to adopt similar policies and practices, inadvertently incentivizing the same perceived homogeneous environment the general thrust of the RFI seeks to correct.

This phenomenon was discussed within the context of the FTC's UDAP enforcement related to cybersecurity practices in a 2024 Atlantic Council report authored by Isabella Wright and Maia Hamin. Their analysis showed "how the FTC, armed with a mandate from 1914, has effectively constructed a body of 'reasonable' cybersecurity practices and clear precedent for their enforcement."³³ Further, "[s]tudying the standards embedded within the 'common law' for consumer data security that the FTC has built through its cases offers an immediately useful foundation for the creation of cyber standards in the software liability context and beyond."³⁴

Even complaints signal what practices the FTC considers illegal and will influence technology platforms' decisions in formulating their content moderation and policies.³⁵ Uniform practices

³² Ben Sperry, "Knowledge and Decisions in the Information Age: The Law & Economic Misinformation on Social Media," *Gonzaga Law Review*, Vol. 59, No. 2 (2024), p. 335, <a href="https://gonzaga.azureedge.net/-/media/Website/Documents/Academics/School-of-Law/About/Student-Resources/Student-Organizations/Law-Review/Ben-Sperry-Knowledge-and-Decisions-in-the-Information-Age-The-Law--Economic-Misinformation-on-Social.ashx."

³³ Isabella Wright and Maia Harmin, "Reasonable" Cybersecurity in Forty-Seven Cases: The Federal Trade Commission's Enforcement Actions Against Unfair and Deceptive Cyber Practices (Atlantic Council, June 2024), p. 2, https://dfrlab.org/wp-content/uploads/sites/3/2024/06/47-cases-ftc-cyber-csi.pdf.

³⁴ Wright and Harmin, "Reasonable" Cybersecurity in Forty-Seven Cases, p. 2.

³⁵ "Complaints filed as a part of FTC actions outline the alleged misconduct of a defendant, providing the clearest understanding of the types of practices that the FTC considers unfair or deceptive when it comes to processing and protecting consumer data." Wright and Harmin, "Reasonable" Cybersecurity in Forty-Seven Cases, p. 8.

emerge as companies converge on similar content policies, driven by the common need to comply with or avoid regulatory attention. This will lead to more standardization and reduced differentiation, even when a market has numerous competitors. This type of enforcement would be contrary to the President's recent executive order on "Reducing Anti-Competitive Regulatory Barriers," one that is meant to "increase[] options for consumers." 37

Antitrust

The Commission should be mindful that the Texas social media law at issue in the Supreme Court's decision in *Moody v. NetChoice* is an antitrust law. The Texas legislature found that "social media platforms with the largest number of users are common carriers by virtue of their market dominance." And the legislation targeted those platforms that had more than 50 million users. The Texas legislature determined that platforms with over 50 million users were illegal monopolies. And their proposed remedy was common carrier regulation. What remedy would the Commission consider in its own case? As the Court in *Moody* said, "However imperfect the private marketplace of ideas, here was a worse proposal—that government itself deciding when speech was imbalanced, and then coercing speakers to provide more of some views or less of others." The First Amendment is an insurmountable hurdle for the FTC. Here

Question 6 of the RFI asks whether platforms' content moderation decisions were made possible by a lack of competition. The answer to that question is emphatically no, because there is robust competition among technology platforms. Relatedly, Question 6 asks if content moderation practices and policies affect competition. The answer to that question is emphatically yes, because dissatisfaction by some users and creators led to new entrants in the market.

On October 20, 2021, the Trump Media & Technology Group and the Digital World Acquisition Corp. announced a merger in addition to plans to launch a social media network called Truth Social. ⁴² The Truth Social mobile application launched on the Apple App Store on February 20,

³⁶ Executive Office of the President, Reducing Anti-Competitive Regulatory Barriers, Executive Order 14267, April 9, 2025, https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2025/04/15/2025-06463/reducing-anti-competitive-regulatory-barriers.

³⁷ "Fact Sheet: President Donald J. Trump Tackles Regulations That Stifle Competition, The White House, April 9, 2025, https://www.whitehouse.gov/fact-sheets/2025/04/fact-sheet-president-donald-j-trump-tackles-regulations-that-stifle-competition/.

³⁸ H.B. 20 – An Act Relating to Censorship of or Certain other Interference with Digital Expression, Including Expression on Social Media Platforms or through Electronic Mail Messages, 87th Texas Legislature, 2nd Special Session, https://capitol.texas.gov/tlodocs/872/billtext/pdf/HB00020F.pdf.

³⁹ Dan Greenberg and Jessica Melugin, Don't Confuse the Platform with the Train: The Case Against Regulating Social Media Companies as Common Carriers, *Issue Analysis*, No. 3 (March 2022), https://cei.org/studies/dont-confuse-the-platform-with-the-train/.

⁴⁰ *Moody*, 144 S.Ct. at 2403.

⁴¹ For more on the First Amendment hurdles, please see Lawrence J. Spiwak, "When Antitrust and the First Amendment Collide," *Yale Journal on Regulation*, February 26, 2025, https://www.yalejreg.com/nc/when-antitrust-and-the-first-amendment-collide-by-lawrence-j-spiwak/.

⁴² Trump Media & Technology Group, "Trump Media & Technology Group and Digital World Acquisition Corp. Have Entered into a Definitive Merger Agreement," press release, October 20, 2021, https://s3.amazonaws.com/b2icontent.irpass.cc/2660/rl104195.pdf.

2022, and soon became the number one ranked free app downloaded on the App Store.⁴³ The demand for the Truth Social app was so high that many consumers were put on waitlist, receiving the message "Due to massive demand, we have placed you on our waitlist."⁴⁴

Additionally, on April 14, 2022, Elon Musk made a \$43 billion offer to purchase the social media platform Twitter, a social media company that garnered much criticism for its content moderation policies. Speaking on the bid during a TED Talk in Vancouver, Canada, Musk said, "I think it's very important for there to be an inclusive arena for free speech." The deal closed in October 2022. In July 2023, Musk rebranded Twitter by changing the name of the social media platform to X. It should be noted that rebranding, particularly company name changes, holds extraordinary risks. Despite losing close to a million users upon taking over Twitter, Musk has said that X is now worth more than the \$44 billion he paid for it. So

Further, former Twitter users that were dissatisfied with the new content moderation policies of X under Elon Musk led to the rise of additional competitors, like Mastodon and Bluesky.⁵¹ Bluesky surpassed 30 million users in February 2025.⁵²

Collusion or Collaboration?

Questions 6(a) through 6(c) inquire about certain collaborations between technology platforms on content moderation, suggesting that such actions could be "collusion." However, collaboration is not always anticompetitive collusion under the antitrust laws. Oftentimes, large and small platforms collaborate to counter terrorist content and fight child exploitation material,

⁴³ Kenneth Li, Julia Love, and Helen Coster, "Trump's Truth Social Tops Downloads on Apple App Store; Many Waitlisted," Reuters, February 21, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/technology/trumps-truth-social-app-launches-apple-app-store-2022-02-21/.

⁴⁴ Li, Love, and Coster, "Trump's Truth Social Tops Downloads on Apple App Store; Many Waitlisted."

⁴⁵ Greg Roumeliotis, Uday Sampath Kumar, and Chavi Mehta, "Musk Makes \$43 Billion Offer for Twitter to Build 'Arena for Free Speech," Reuters, April 15, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/technology/elon-musk-offers-buy-twitter-5420-per-share-2022-04-14/.

⁴⁶ Roumeliotis, Kumar, and Mehta, "Musk Makes \$43 Billion Offer for Twitter to Build 'Arena for Free Speech."

⁴⁷ Kate Conger and Lauren Hirsch, "Elon Musk Completes \$44 Billion Deal to Own Twitter," *New York Times*, October 27, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/10/27/technology/elon-musk-twitter-deal-complete.html.

⁴⁸ Lauren Feiner, "Musk Explains Why He's Rebranding Twitter to X: It's Not Just a Name Change," CNBC, July 25, 2023, https://www.cnbc.com/2023/07/25/musk-explains-why-hes-rebranding-twitter-to-x.html.

⁴⁹ Kimberly A. Whitler, "Rebranding a Company or Organization: When, Why, and How," *Forbes*, April 12, 2022, https://www.forbes.com/sites/kimberlywhitler/2022/04/12/rebranding-a-company-or-organization-when-why-and-how/.

⁵⁰ "How Elon Musk Pulled X Back from the Brink," *Wall Street Journal*, podcast, April 16, 2025, https://www.wsj.com/podcasts/the-journal/how-elon-musk-pulled-x-back-from-the-brink/38c1097d-87fc-41a7-b831-a021f01936a1.

⁵¹ Amanda Silberling, Cody Corrall, and Alyssa Stinger, "What is Bluesky? Everything to Know about the X Competitor," TechCrunch, April 10, 2025, https://techcrunch.com/2025/04/10/what-is-bluesky-everything-to-know-about-the-x-competitor/.

⁵² Silberling, Corrall, and Stringer, "What is Bluesky? Everything to Know about the X Competitor."

according to antitrust attorney, Imanol Ramírez. 53 Ramírez wrote in a 2020 paper for the Havard Law School Antitrust Association that

> To some extent, major platforms share their moderation tools with smaller companies and cooperate in industry-wide efforts to tackle illegal and harmful content. The Global Internet Forum to Counter Terrorism, which was founded by Facebook, Microsoft, Twitter and YouTube, allows companies to automatically remove terrorist content using a unique digital signature of an image, known as hash, that is matched against a database containing previously identified illegal content. Also, Microsoft and Dartmouth College donated PhotoDNA to the National Center for Missing & Exploited Children, a hash matching technology to find and remove images of child exploitation, which is shared with smaller technology companies, developers and other organizations.⁵⁴

American tech companies invest in mechanisms that not only make the internet safer for Americans, but for the entire world as well.

Ramírez also notes that laws and regulations governing how technology platforms moderate content can create significant competition barriers. He points to efforts by Germany, France, United Kingdom, India, Thailand, and Australia to punish tech platforms for not removing content.⁵⁵ Likewise, as discussed in *Murthy v. Missouri*, the White House pressured U.S. tech companies to take down content involving asserted COVID-19 misinformation under the threat of possible antitrust reforms aimed at the companies.⁵⁶

On December 11, 2024, the FTC and DOJ jointly withdrew the Antitrust Guidelines for Collaborations Among Competitors (2000).⁵⁷ The Republican commissioners were right to vote no on the withdrawal of the guidelines, as Commissioner Ferguson said, "a mere 40 days before the country inaugurates a new President."58 Commissioner Ferguson was also correct in noting that the "Commission should from time-to-time revisit its nonbinding guidance to ensure that it properly informs the public of the Commission's enforcement position, promoting transparency and predictability."59 Further, Commissioner Holyoak echoed disapproval of voting to withdraw

⁵⁶ Murthy v. Missouri, 144 S.Ct. 1972, 1983 (2024).

⁵³ Imanol Ramírez, Online Content Regulation and Competition Policy (Harvard Law School Antitrust Association, December 3, 2020), p. 4-5, https://orgs.law.harvard.edu/antitrust/files/2020/12/Imanol-Ramirez-Online-Content-Regulation-and-Competition-Policy-HLSAntitrustBlog-2020.pdf.

⁵⁴ Ramírez, Online Content Regulation and Competition Policy, p. 4-5.

⁵⁵ Ramírez, Online Content Regulation and Competition Policy, p. 3-4.

⁵⁷ Federal Trade Commission, "FTC and DOJ Withdraw Guidelines for Collaboration Among Competitors," press release, December 11, 2024, https://www.ftc.gov/news-events/news/press-releases/2024/12/ftc-doj-withdrawguidelines-collaboration-among-competitors.

⁵⁸ Dissenting Statement of Commissioner Andrew N. Ferguson Regarding the Withdrawal of the Antirust Guidelines for Collaborations Among Competitors, FTC Matter No. V250000, December 11, 2024, p. 1, https://www.ftc.gov/system/files/ftc_gov/pdf/collaborations-guidance-withdrawal-ferguson -statement.pdf.

⁵⁹ Dissenting Statement of Commissioner Andrew N. Ferguson Regarding the Withdrawal of the Antirust Guidelines for Collaborations Among Competitors, p 1.

the *Collaboration Guidelines* "right after an administration-changing election." And Holyoak noted that the Commission did so "without providing any replacement guidance, or even intimating plans for future replacement" which "leaves businesses grasping in the dark." 61

Likely all five commissioners, at the time of the withdrawal, would agree that the nearly 25-year-old *Collaboration Guidelines* needed modernization to some extent.⁶² After all, the 2000 *Collaboration Guidelines* were contemplated and issued before the terrorist attacks of September 11, 2001. Given that these guidelines had been operative for the better part of the last quarter century, its framework is not irrelevant to the FTC's RFI. The antitrust authorities should not pursue aggressive actions against technology platforms that properly relied on the 2000 *Collaboration Guidelines*. At the same time, the antitrust agencies should likewise not pursue aggressive actions that ignore modern advances in technology, evolving national security threats, and heightened consciousness regarding public health crises that are not reflected in the 2000 *Collaboration Guidelines*.

The FTC and DOJ properly recognized over a decade ago that the 2000 *Collaboration Guidelines* were insufficient in providing the necessary guidance to businesses on information sharing that could "help secure the nation's networks of information and resources." On April 14, 2014, the FTC and DOJ issued their *Antitrust Policy Statement on Sharing of Cybersecurity Information*. The agencies issued the policy statement to "make it clear that they do not believe that antitrust is - or should be – a roadblock to legitimate cybersecurity information sharing." Further, the policy statement states

Our modern economy and national security depend on a secure cyberspace. Core features of our nation's cybersecurity strategy are to improve our resilience to cyber incidents and to reduce and defend against cyber threats. One way to make progress on these fronts is by increasing cyber threat information sharing between the government and industry, and among industry participants. In his February 2013 Executive Order, the President highlighted the important role the government can play in sharing information with U.S. private sector entities, while ensuring that privacy and

https://www.ftc.gov/system/files/documents/public statements/297681/140410ftcdojcyberthreatstmt.pdf.

⁶⁰ Dissenting Statement of Commissioner Melissa Holyoak Regarding the Withdrawal of 2000 Antitrust Guidelines for Collaboration Among Competitors, FTC Matter No. V250000, December 11, 2024, p.1, https://www.ftc.gov/system/files/ftc_gov/pdf/holyoak-collaboration-guidelines-withdrawal-statement.pdf.

⁶¹ Dissenting Statement of Commissioner Melissa Holyoak Regarding the Withdrawal of 2000 Antitrust Guidelines for Collaboration Among Competitors, p. 1.

⁶² Statement of Commissioner Alvaro M. Bedoya Regarding the Withdrawal of the Antitrust Guidelines for Collaborations Among Competitors, FTC Matter No. V250000, December 11, 2024,

https://www.ftc.gov/system/files/ftc_gov/pdf/bedoya-statement-regarding-withdrawal-collaboration-guidelines.pdf.
⁶³ Federal Trade Commission, "FTC, DOJ Issue Antitrust Policy Statement on Sharing Cybersecurity Information," press release, April 10, 2014, https://www.ftc.gov/pdf/bedoya-statement-regarding-withdrawal-collaboration-guidelines.pdf.
⁶³ Federal Trade Commission, "FTC, DOJ Issue Antitrust Policy Statement on Sharing Cybersecurity Information," press releases, April 10, 2014, https://www.ftc.gov/news-events/news/press-releases/2014/04/ftc-doj-issue-antitrust-policy-statement-sharing-cybersecurity-information.

 ⁶⁴ Federal Trade Commission, "FTC, DOJ Issue Antitrust Policy Statement on Sharing Cybersecurity Information."
 ⁶⁵ Department of Justice and Federal Trade Commission, Antitrust Policy Statement on Sharing of Cybersecurity Information, April 10, 2014, p. 1,

civil liberties protections are in place. Another important component of securing our IT infrastructure is through the sharing of cybersecurity information between and among private entities.⁶⁶

There is no indication that the 2014 *Antitrust Policy Statement on Sharing Cybersecurity Information* has been withdrawn or rescinded.⁶⁷

The Federal Bureau of Investigations (FBI) and the Cybersecurity and Infrastructure Security Agency (CISA) routinely alert the public and businesses of legitimate cyber security threats using advisories, FBI Flashes, FBI Private Industry Notifications (PINs), and joint statements.⁶⁸ Former FBI Director Christopher Wray delivered remarks at the CISA National Cybersecurity Summit 2020 where he said:

At the FBI, we're finding new ways to carry out our mission while keeping people safe, much like all of you. Because the threats we face don't stop—even during a pandemic. . . . We've got to take an enterprise approach—one that involves government agencies, private industry, researchers, and nonprofits, across the U.S. and around the world. . . . That team approach is central to how we work with both the public and private sectors, from other government agencies, to companies of all sizes, to universities, to NGOs. . . . We might not be able to tell you precisely how we knew you were in trouble—but we can usually find a way to tell you what you need to know to prepare for, or stop, an attack. . . . Regulators like the FTC, the SEC, and state AGs often want to know whether a company is cooperating with law enforcement But we're also engaged with election officials, campaigns, party committees, and social media companies to share information and enhance resiliency. You may have seen that Twitter and Facebook took down accounts associated with a Russian influence campaign trying to hire unwitting U.S. journalists and place political ads. Importantly, Twitter and Facebook did so before those accounts

⁶⁶ Antitrust Policy Statement on Sharing of Cybersecurity Information, p. 2. The 2013 executive order referenced is Executive Order 13636. "Improving Critical Infrastructure Cybersecurity," February 12, 2013, https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2013/02/12/executive-order-improving-critical-infrastructure-cybersecurity. The EO is still referenced by the current administration. "Privacy and Civil Liberties Assessment Reports," Department of Homeland Security, accessed May 17, 2025, https://www.dhs.gov/publication/privacy-and-civil-liberties-assessment-reports. It should be noted that the 2013 EO was considered ill-advised by some. Patricia J. Paoletta, "The Cybersecurity Overreach: A Few Harsh Words About the President's Cybersecurity Executive Order, along with a Better Solution," Federalist Society Review, Vol. 14, No. 3 (February 28, 2014), https://fedsoc.org/fedsoc-review/the-cybersecurity-overreach-a-few-harsh-words-about-the-president-s-cybersecurity-executive-order-along-with-a-better-solution.

⁶⁷ The 2014 Policy Statement does rely on the withdrawn 2000 Collaboration Guidelines.

⁶⁸ "Official Alerts & Statements," Stop Ransom Ware, Cybersecurity and Infrastructure Security Agency, accessed May 17, 2025, https://www.cisa.gov/stopransomware/official-alerts-statements-fbi.

could develop anything more than a nascent following, based on information from our Foreign Influence Task Force.⁶⁹

At some point, the FBI and CISA's joint mission in alerting companies of traditionally understood cybersecurity threats began to creep. The agencies began to aggressively communicate concerns about purported election-related misinformation, a development discussed at length in the Murthy v. Missouri case. The Supreme Court noted that

> These agencies communicated with the platforms about electionrelated misinformation. They hosted meetings with several platforms in advance of the 2020 Presidential election and the 2022 midterms. The FBI alerted the platforms to posts containing false information about voting, as well as pernicious foreign influence campaigns that might spread on their sites. Shortly before the 2020 election, the FBI warned the platforms about the potential for a Russian hack-and-leak operation. Some companies then updated their moderation policies to prohibit users from posting hacked materials. Until mid-2022, CISA, through its "switchboarding" operations, forwarded third-party reports of election-related misinformation to the platforms. These communications typically stated that the agency "w[ould] not take any action, favorable or unfavorable, toward social media companies based on decisions about how or whether to use this information."⁷⁰

The FBI and CISA's mission creep was detailed in an interim staff report by the U.S. House of Representatives' Committee on the Judiciary and the Select Subcommittee on the Weaponization of the Federal Government.⁷¹ The Court in *Murthy* also noted that the White House, the Office of the Surgeon General, and the Centers of Disease Control and Prevention engaged with technology platforms about COVID-19 misinformation. The White House "pushed them to suppress certain content, and sometimes recommended policy changes."⁷² Also, it is worth restating that "White House communications officials called on the platforms to do more to address COVID-19 misinformation—and perhaps as motivation, raised the possibility of reforms aimed at the platforms, including changes to the antitrust laws and 47 U.S.C. §230."⁷³

⁶⁹ Christopher Wray, Federal Bureau of Investigations, "CISA Cybersecurity Summit: Addressing Threats Through Partnerships," remarks delivered at the CISA National Security Summit 2020, September 16, 2020, https://www.fbi.gov/news/speeches-and-testimony/cisa-cybersecurity-summit-addressing-threats-throughpartnerships.

⁷⁰ *Murthy*, 144 S.Ct. at 1984.

⁷¹ Committee on the Judiciary and the Select Subcommittee on the Weaponization of the Federal Government, U.S. House of Representatives, The Weaponization of CISA: How a "Cybersecurity" Agency Colluded with Big Tech and "Disinformation" Partners to Censor Americans, June 26, 2023, https://judiciary.house.gov/sites/evosubsites/republicans-judiciary.house.gov/files/evo-media-document/cisa-staff-report6-26-23.pdf. ⁷² *Murthy*, 144 S.Ct. at 1983.

⁷³ Murthy, 144 S.Ct. at 1983.

The previous administration blurred the lines between cybersecurity and misinformation. It would be a better use of the Commission's time and limited resources to request comments for new collaboration guidelines so that companies are not left "grasping in the dark."⁷⁴

Anonymous Comments

As the Commission considers comments submitted to this RFI, FTC staff should be deliberative in weighing anonymous comments without verifiable information. On July 9, 2024, the FTC published its first Interim Staff Report on Prescription Drug Middlemen.⁷⁵ Then Commissioner, now Chair, Andrew Ferguson issued a concurring statement as part of that proceeding where he cautioned against the overreliance on anonymous comments. He said,

My colleagues are correct that comments, even anonymous ones, are an important part of the Commission's enforcement and 6(b) process. But we ought to treat anonymous comments with circumspection. After all, we cannot know who submitted the comments, nor do we have any method for verifying the accuracy of a single word they contain. We therefore cannot be sure how much weight, if any, to accord them as we try to understand these markets. The PBM Interim Staff Report nevertheless ascribes those anonymous submissions to independent pharmacies, or pharmacies generally, and treats their contents as fact.⁷⁶

Further, then-Commissioner Ferguson also criticized the FTC's reliance on anonymous comments in promulgating its rule banning noncompete agreements in employment contracts. Ferguson said, "we announce a national rule of private conduct on the basis of a handful of empirical studies and unverifiable, often anonymous comments purporting to describe particular noncompete agreements"⁷⁷

Roughly 714 of the comments submitted have been made so anonymously, as of May 20, 2025.⁷⁸ That's more than 26 percent. The FTC reviewed over 1,200 comments in its study of Pharmacy Benefit Mangers (PBMs), and over 160 were submitted anonymously.⁷⁹ The percentage of

⁷⁴ Dissenting Statement of Commissioner Melissa Holyoak Regarding the Withdrawal of 2000 Antitrust Guidelines for Collaboration Among Competitors, p. 1.

⁷⁵ Federal Trade Commission, "FTC Releases Interim Staff Report on Prescription Drug Middlemen," press release, July 9, 2024, https://www.ftc.gov/news-events/news/press-releases/2024/07/ftc-releases-interim-staff-report-prescription-drug-middlemen.

⁷⁶ Concurring Statement of Commissioner Andrew N. Ferguson Regarding the Pharmacy Benefit Managers Interim Staff Report, FTC Matter No. P221200, July 9, 2024, https://www.ftc.gov/system/files/ftc_gov/pdf/Ferguson-Statement-Pharmacy-Benefit-Managers-Report.pdf.

⁷⁷ Oral Statement of Commissioner Andrew N. Ferguson in the Matter of the Non-Compete Clause Rule, FTC Matter No. P201200, April 23, 2024, https://www.ftc.gov/system/files/ftc_gov/pdf/ferguson-oral-statement-noncompete.pdf.

⁷⁸ "Request for Public Comments Regarding Technology Platform Censorship," Regulations.gov, accessed May 20, 2025, https://www.regulations.gov/docket/FTC-2025-0023/comments.

⁷⁹ "Solicitation for Public Comments on the Impact of Prescription Benefit Managers' Business Practices," Regulations.gov, accessed May 20, 2025, https://www.regulations.gov/docket/FTC-2022-0015/comments.

anonymous comments submitted to this RFI (26.6 percent) is significantly higher than that of the PBM study (12.9 percent).

Conclusion

FTC leadership and staff are no doubt aware of these practical and constitutional problems attendant with regulatory and enforcement actions stemming from this RFI. With little chance of practical benefits for consumers and a low probability that the Commission's legal arguments would be held up in court, pursuing this inquiry further would be a poor allocation of the FTC's limited resources. It would invite questions about jawboning, agency politicization, and abuse of regulatory power.

Respectfully submitted,

Alex R. Reinauer Research Fellow Competitive Enterprise Institute Alex.Reinauer@cei.org

Jessica Melugin
Director of the Center for Technology & Innovation
Competitive Enterprise Institute
Jessica.Melugin@cei.org